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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

April 12, 2017
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam
Steve Smith
Angie Roarty
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele Johnson, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Marty Cavalluzzi, President Puyallup

Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.
Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President for Administrative Services
Ms. Deidre Soileau, Vice President for Advancement
Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 

Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Ron May, Mike Stocke, Tom Broxson, Agnes Steward, Madison Martin, Zoe Sundberg, Lori Griffin, Myung Park, Tami Jacobs, Mark Haskins, Erik Gimness, Sachi Horbeck, Holly Smith, Christie Flynn, Oneida Blagg, Quill West, Tina Huesca, JJ Johnson, Cheryl Batschi, Anne White, Marie Harris
STUDY SESSION

Pierce College Military Programs and the 50th Anniversary Gala
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:02 pm.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with four members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 Item 5D- report by the Washington Public Employees Association (WPEA) has been removed.
MEETING MINUTES   

Mr. Tiam moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 22, 2017 meeting minutes.



MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCPY (Reported by Madison Martin) 
Ms. Martin stated that Spring Welcome Days provided students with many resources, tools, and fun activities to kick off the quarter. There are fun and thought provoking events planned throughout the quarter to raise awareness of immigration, sex-trafficking, privilege, dating and civic duty. In the coming weeks there will be a Clubs fair where students can learn about clubs they can participate in and how they can start new clubs and how to be club leaders.
Ms. Martin reported that at the upcoming Democracy Day, civic engagement will be promoted. They will be conducting a letter writing campaign with information about the SBCTC budget and how it affects students, students will be able to fill out postcards which will be taken to Olympia and given to legislators.  
 ASPCFS (Reported by Zoe Sundberg)

Ms. Sundberg reported that Spring Welcome Days was a success with fun activities and food provided to welcome students to Spring quarter. There are many events planned for student enrichment throughout the quarter.
Ms. Sundberg stated that Student Government is promoting student leadership positions for the next academic year, there will two opportunities for students to learn more about participating in student government. There will be open forums for students to address issues on campus and learn more about the SBCTC budget request and how it affects students. They continue to work on their goals of updating technology on campus and stocking the food pantry.

Ms. Sundberg noted that during Civics week students will engage in a letter writing campaign and bring the postcards to Olympia and share them with legislators. She expressed her excitement about Fort Steilacoom hosting the Bobby Seale event, over 200 people attended and it was a great learning experience for all who attended.

Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman expressed her excitement for the upcoming gala and the focus on Student Success Grants. It will help our goal of closing the achievement gap; many students miss class due to life issues, one being transportation. These grants will make a big difference is retention and completion. 
Ms. Norman stated the legislature is shortchanging the community colleges with the proposed budgets. It really affects the part-time faculty and it is inequitable. The SBCTC is working on improving salaries for part-time, hopeful that the legislature will fund it.
Ms. Norman noted that working with the CEAL folks is great, they are working on professional development activities for part-time faculty which will provide opportunities for additional salary. They are also working on a Targeted Skills training for faculty that will focus on equity, diversity, and inclusion.

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that we are off to a hectic start of spring quarter.  She expressed her appreciation to Ms. Rosenblatt and Ms. Roarty for attending the tenure receptions to honor our newly tenured faculty and those continuing in the process.  We are so fortunate to have such outstanding faculty.

Dr. Johnson reported that we had an emergency incident at the Puyallup campus last week. She acknowledged the outstanding work of the Puyallup police department.  They were extremely responsive and had resolved the incident without further injury to anyone.  It was an unfortunate situation that involved a former running start student who had come to campus with his parents, had an emotional reaction to the situation, tried to flee the campus, and confronted a female student, tried to hijack her car.  She was stabbed in the hand with a pocket knife he had with him.  Her car had a standard transmission that he was unable to drive.  He fled into the woods.  The police through the use of technology, both pinging his phone, the use of a helicopter and K-9 were able to apprehend him in the woods behind the HEP without further incident.  We are in the process of debriefing the situation and as always improving our own internal procedures and response.  We will also schedule a time with the Puyallup Police to debrief with them and to continue to build a strong working relationship with them.

Dr. Johnson shared some information regarding the ctcLink project, stating that we just learned two days ago that Ciber, the company that is an implementer of PeopleSoft which is the technology solution behind ctcLink has filed for bankruptcy and has been purchased by a Canadian company.  We believe that this will actually be a positive move for our system in that this is a very successful company who has completed many conversion.  We are still in the remedial phase of converting Tacoma and Spokane and have set up new governance structures for our system.  We do not have a date of when Pierce College and the other First Wave colleges will begin conversion.  We should know more within the next couple of months.  In the meantime we are continuing to work with our subject matter experts and to get ready for the conversion.

Dr. Johnson noted that the legislature has about eleven more days before the end of the regular session.  As expected they are very far apart in how they plan to agree on a balanced budget. The senate budget has little support for our system and does include a 3% cut over the biennium.  The House budget has many items for our system, but it is based on $3 billion in new revenue.  So there’s no point in dreaming about what we would get from the House. From all accounts this is going to be a long session.  Some of our bills are continuing to move forward.  And a bill can always come back into play if it is necessary to implement the budget.

Dr. Johnson reported that we started our college budget presentations and have a long way to go before we hear from each major budget unit.  We’ll do our upfront work and then will need to wait for the legislature to complete their budget process.  We hope there will be a budget before the end of June.  As you know, they went right to the wire three years ago.

Dr. Johnson noted that this morning several people from the college attended the Emergency Food Network Recognition Breakfast.  Pierce received a Civic Partner Award for partnering with EFN to provide Pierce County with a consistent diverse, and nutritious food supply so that no person goes hungry.  We received this award because students have helped at the Mother Earth Farm, we have participated in several repacks at the warehouse, and we have both a board member (Ms. Paula Henson-Williams) and two ambassadors (Ms. Madalyn Vander Poel and Ms. Kate Burrows from our Marking and Communications Department).  We have also requested from the S&A process, funds to purchase a trailer that could be converted for a mobile food bank that would come one day a week to each campus.  We hope to partner with the other Pierce County CTCs. We know that food stability is a barrier many of our students face.  The bank would need to be available to anyone in our community.  That could be a way to also bring new people to our campus maybe also needing education in addition to food.

Dr. Johnson expressed her excitement for the upcoming 50th Anniversary “It’s Possible” and Distinguished Alumni Gala on April 22.  The Advancement Team, Foundation Board, Gala Committee and a host of volunteers are working tirelessly to get things ready.  It should be an evening of celebration, nostalgia, fun, and dancing.  She looks forward to seeing everyone there and celebrating Pierce College.
Board Action

Board Action 2017-30 Pierce College Fees 2017-18
The Board of Trustees of Pierce College District Number Eleven hereby approves the fees as attached, effective as noted for each fee. All other Board approved fees and waivers remain in effect as previously authorized.

Mr. Smith moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the Pierce College Fee Schedule for 2017-18 as presented.


MOTION PASSED

Mr. Halladay review all proposed fees for 2017-18 including additions and changes.

Board Action 2017-31 Music Direct Transfer Agreement
WHEREAS the Direct Transfer Agreement (DTA) is designed to facilitate transfer from any State Board for Community and Technical College (SBCTC) to four-year colleges and universities in Washington state; and;

 WHEREAS the DTA provides priority consideration in admissions to public institutions for many programs, completion of lower division general education requirements, credit for all courses completed within the DTA, and the opportunity to complete requisites for a future major; and; 

WHEREAS the Major Ready Pathway (MPR) is designed to prepare students for entry into specific majors at receiving four-year colleges and universities in Washington state; and;

WHEREAS effective February 16, 2016, an agreement for this degree that meets all DTA requirements was established between the SBCTC and the 4-year institutions in Washington state; and; 

WHEREAS the Pierce College music program enrolls many students with a goal of transferring and earning their bachelor’s degree in music or music education; and;

WHEREAS the Music program faculty and the Learning Council have approved all curriculum and degree requirements, 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby approves the addition of an Associate in Music – DTA/MRP and authorizes the college to begin awarding the degree beginning with the 2017-18 academic year.
Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the direct transfer agreement for music.




MOTION PASSED

Dr. Smith spoke to the degree pathway and how it provides opportunities for music major students.
INSTITUTIONAL INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Current and Future Metrics for Driving Student Success
There was a review of current and future metrics that will be used, along with Career Pathways, to drive student success. We’ve linked the enrollment trends to the core theme of Contribution to Community and Student Learning and Success, and specifically to the Economic Impact and Transfer and Work Readiness objectives.
Pierce already uses several indicators in the IE process that can help monitor the goals of Pathways, including transfer rates to 4-year colleges, economic impact, and employment of graduates. The general trend is that transfer rates are increasing, and employment rates are steady (at around 75%) for graduates. 

Pathways at the state-level has two goals: to increase graduation rates and to close equity gaps.  These goals are meant to be integrated into mission fulfillment, and Pierce has a great head start on doing so.  To help this process, Pierce is among a handful of colleges developing the use of long-term, post-graduation indicators, as well as related leading indicators.  Post-graduation indicators include (1) transfer rates into four-year institutions and, (2) employment and earnings data. The SBCTC has developed a dashboard that tracks these outcomes. For both, Pierce meets and often exceeds rates of the system average (e.g., when disaggregated by race/ethnicity).  To help steer the college in the right direction for improving these long-term indicators, we will also be developing several leading indicators, such as completing college-level math and English within the first year, and completing three courses in the program/discipline chosen within the first year. 

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Open Education: Access and Success
The Pierce College Open Education Project increases access to education by eliminating textbook cost, lowering student out-of-pocket costs for education, and, because of our intentional design, also influences student engagement, persistence, and achievement of outcomes. The synergy of these elements is a strong reason for championing open education as a tool for student and faculty success. The open educational resources degree (POP) from Pierce College at JBLM is expanding across the District as we work toward adding a second OER degree in Pre-nursing. In the interest of supporting student success, the open course design process is shifting to not only include open resources, but also open and new pedagogies. By focusing on student experiences, and not only content and materials, we are designing courses that inspire students toward deeper and more relevant inquiry. The project is also developing measures of effectiveness such as data about student success in open courses, and a set of proven practices for designing open courses that support learners while enriching faculty teaching experiences. We are also seeking to build processes that help our students identify and enroll in open courses. Finally, we have leveraged our involvement in the Achieving the Dream OER Degree Initiative to build evidence regarding institutional returns on investment and educational effectiveness of open education
This reflects the Core Themes of Excellence (Professional Development) and Student Learning and Success (Retention and Persistence, and Learning Outcomes).
Faculty who design, teach, and revise open courses

· draft course maps that are used to align course outcomes to activities and content

· write exercises and assignments that apply inquiry-based active learning

· share their practices and experiences widely with colleagues

Open courses are evaluated through a peer-review process, an open licensing review. More recently faculty who have adopted open courses are asked to participate in more extensive evaluation of their course completion numbers to analyze how open education might affect student success. Finally, as part of the Achieving the Dream OER Degree Initiative students in open courses will take surveys about their course experiences.

BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her excitement about attending the Fort Steilacoom Tenure reception, it is good to meet the candidates in person and get to know them better. She suggested having pictures of the tenure candidates in their packets.
Ms. Rosenblatt was thrilled to listen to Bobby Seale, the co-founder of the Black Panthers, she noted how he shared his experiences in the 1960s and how they relate to politics today. She was pleased that so many students attended and great questions were asked. She enjoys attending the many quality speakers that come to Pierce College and the educational opportunities provided to our students and community.
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her disappointment in the way the legislative session is going, our statewide efforts don’t appear to be working, and we need to be bolder in delivering our messages.

Mr. Smith reported that he attended the Athletic Hall of Fame events and was pleased to see so many families there supporting the athletes.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        May 3, 2017 Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:44pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor
            Jackie Rosenblatt, Chair
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            Community College District No. 11
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